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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON WHICH WAS HELD WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 28, 2013 AT THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL,

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD

I.      Call to Order and Roll Call 
At 7:32 p.m. President Pino, called the Meeting to order. The Deputy Village Clerk called the roll and then led the pledge of Allegiance.
Present in Person:       President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, and Smith
Absent:     

Trustee Weiner
 
Also Present:

Village Clerk Kathy Nelander

J.W. Braithwaite, Village Attorney
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
Susan Allman, 425 Mockingbird Lane

Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC








Sean Dwyer, Edward Jones, 538 N. Rand Road, Lake Zurich


Jane Farrell, Parks & Recreation Commission Chairman




M/M James Koelper, 268 Biltmore Drive




Gery Herrmann, 257 Kimberly Road




John Cifonelli, 297 Oxford Road



James Foersterling, 235 Indian Trail Road

Valerie Chaviano, 417 Concord Lane

Hugo Chaviano, 417 Concord Lane

Nick Sauer, Lake County Board Member

Mike Farrell, 443 Signal Hill Road

John Battin, 446 Signal Hill Road

Bill Hunter, 444 Signal Hill Road







Scot Kurek, Lake County Sherriff’s Department

II. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Gery Herrmann, 257 Kimberly Road, addressed the Board and requested that his comment be delayed until later in the meeting. President Pino agreed.

III. 
VILLAGE COMMISSION MEMBERS COMMENTS 

Jane, Farrell, Parks & Recreation Commission Chair, addressed the Board and requested that her comment be delayed until later in the meeting.  President Pino agreed.

IV. 
CONSENT AGENDA
Motion: Trustee Boland moved, seconded by Trustee Smith, that the consent agenda 
consisting of the following agenda items be approved: 

A. Motion to approve Minutes of Regular Board Meeting, 7/24/13

B. Motion to approve Minutes of Special Emergency Meeting, 7/17/13


C.
Motion to approve 8/28/13 Vouchers for payment of bills*


D.
Motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report for the 3rd month of Fiscal Year 2014

E.
Motion to approve Resolution # 2681 appointing Valerie Chaviano to the Zoning Board of Appeals

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner


Abstain:
None
President Pino declared the motion approved.

V. 
ORDINANCES/RESOLUTIONS
A. 
Consideration of Ordinance # 1241, Amending the Village Code Relative to Street Right of Way Tree Management, Section 5-3A-7

Susan Allman, Village Forester, addressed the Board and explained that the Forestry Program Administrator of the Illinois Department of Natural Resources (IDNR) recommended changes to the Village Code with regard to tree topping. Ms. Allman stated that the only revision was to delete the last sentence in section 5-3A-7 “C”. Ms. Allman explained that the revision would allow the Village to maintain its status as a tree city and improves the Village’s qualification for receiving grants.

Trustee Andrew inquired about Com Ed’s right of way tree/vegetation maintenance program which was addressed by Ms. Allman.
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite noted that the Village has a franchise agreement with Com Ed which allows the utility company to take action on trees, if needed.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve Ordinance #1241; seconded by Trustee Smith.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner


Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the Ordinance adopted.
B.
Consideration of Ordinance # 1242, Zoning Variation Request submitted by Mr. & Mrs. James Koepler, 268 Biltmore Drive, North Barrington
ZONING VARIATIONS NEEDED:

ZR-10-1-2(B) and  

ZR-10-4-2(A,1,b):     
A non-conforming building or use shall not be expanded.

The existing home and property at 268 Biltmore Drive are non-conforming by reason of lot size and building setback.  Properties in the R-3 Zoning District shall have an area of at least 40,000 square feet.  The area of the subject property (Lots 13, 14 and 15 in Block 11 of Biltmore Country Estates Unit No. 1) is approximately 20,635 square feet and is therefore a non-conforming use in the R-3 District.  The existing home encroaches into the required front and side yard setbacks and is therefore a non-conforming building.  The existing home is located approximately 6.49 feet from the front property line rather than the 27 feet required for the front yard setback; and approximately 5.11 feet from the north side property line rather than the 15 feet required for the side yard setback.  (Note:  The proposed additions to the home will fully comply with the front, side and rear building setbacks, building height and lot coverage requirements of the Village Zoning Regulations).
John Cifonelli, Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) Chairman, addressed the Board and explained that the ZBA unanimously approved the applicant’s zoning variation requests at its meeting held 8/13/13. Chairman Cifonelli stated that the owner’s lot is non-conforming by reason of size and setback issues with the existing house. Chairman Cifonelli explained that the ZBA found that the applicants had significant hardships with structural issues and that the problems could not be remedied without substantially altering the house. 

It was noted that the living space in the house would be expanded to an approximate total of 3,000 sq. feet and that the footprint of the house would be expanded to an approximate total of 2,500 sq. feet. Chairman Cifonelli stated that the lot coverage ratio is a non-issue.

President Pino asked the Board if there were any questions for the applicants. No one wished to speak.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve Ordinance #1242; seconded by Trustee Andrew.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the Ordinance adopted.
VI. 
ADMINISTRATION
A.
Recognition for Outgoing Trustee Mark Kolar – Resigning from Board due to moving outside of Village limits.

President Pino explained that Mr. Kolar could not make the Board meeting in August and suggested that the matter be postponed until the September Board meeting.

B. 
Consideration of motion to approve Solicitor Permit – Mr. Sean T. Dwyer, Edward Jones, 211 S. Rand Road, Lake Zurich, Illinois 
Sean T. Dwyer, Edward Jones Financial Advisor, 538 N. Rand Road, Lake Zurich, addressed the Board. He asked the Board to consider granting a solicitor’s permit to allow him the opportunity to work within the Village and provide face to face advertising for Edward Jones Investments. 

President Pino stated that there is only one other person with a solicitor’s permit within the Village who also works with Edward Jones. Mr. Dwyer explained that that the Edward Jones Financial Advisor (John Link) located in Lake Barrington agreed to divide the territory within the Village to allow both of them the opportunity to go door to door. 

Mr. Dwyer stated that he would respect the “no solicitors” signs placed on residents’ houses.

It was noted that Mr. Dwyer fulfilled all of the necessary requirements for a solicitor’s permit. 
Motion: Trustee Pais moved that the Board approve a solicitor’s permit for Sean Dwyer, Edward Jones Investments, 538 N. Rand Road, Lake Zurich, for a period of one year; seconded by Trustee Boland:

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

President Pino declared the motion approved.

C. 
Consideration of a motion to approve the use of A`N`D Staffing – Office Assistant 
President Pino stated that the person hired through A`N`D Staffing is highly qualified for the position. She is an appraiser, has paralegal experience, and will be evaluated at a later date. 
Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve the use of A`N`D Staffing for the use of a temporary office assistant; seconded by Trustee Andrew.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved. 
D.
Consideration of Additional Work - 2013 Road Program 
Village Clerk Kathy Nelander explained that Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc. (Gewalt Hamilton) recommended adding (1) additional road improvement to the 2013 Road Maintenance Program that included: Orchard Rd. from 200 Orchard Rd. to Shady Ln. Resurfacing in the amount of $27,766.46. The proposed road improvement would be adjacent to repairs already scheduled and it would be advantageous to use the equipment already on site. It was noted that there is room in the budget to have the work performed.

Trustee Boland agreed.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve the amendment of the existing road repair and resurfacing contract to and for additional road work to include Orchard Rd. from 200 Orchard Rd. to Shady Ln. Resurfacing in the amount of approximately $30,000; seconded by Trustee Andrew.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved. 

E.
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC
1.            Flint Creek Restoration – Proposal for Additional work
Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC, addressed the Board and explained that due to the unprecedented rain event in June 2013 the restoration project incurred additional expenses in the amount of $13,000 for the Reach 2 and Reach 3 project sites in the Flint Creek Restoration project. She explained that both ENCAP, Inc. engineers and Village engineers approved the revisions to the plans. 
President Pino asked Ms. Schumm to explain the project funding.

Ms. Schumm explained that the total cost of the project is $252,000; the Village would receive $151,000 in grant funding from the State and Lake County Stormwater Management Commission and; the actual cost to the Village is $65,000 over a 2-3 year period.

Trustee Andrew had a question about the revised plans on Reach 3 of the project which Ms. Schumm addressed.

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite asked Ms. Schumm to verify that the additional expenses were primarily due to the June 2013 rain event. Ms. Schumm verified that the majority of additional expenses were due to the June 2013 rain event. 
It was noted that Gery Herrmann, 257 Kimberly Road, previously had addressed the Board to discuss damage to his driveway sustained during a rain event on 6/26/13. Mr. Herrmann noted that it was the second time his driveway collapsed following an unprecedented rain event.
Mr. Herrmann distributed two handouts which he described as an excerpt from ENCAP, Inc.’s summary of the restoration project that included some of his concerns about the design of the project prior to the June 2013 rain event and; a section of his easement agreement with the Village. Mr. Herrmann was of the opinion that some of the proposed revisions were discussed prior to the June 2013 rain event. 
Mr. Herrmann explained that the restoration project involved re-introducing high flows to the floodplain and he and was of the opinion that the Village did not replace the vegetation/plants to absorb water in the flood banks or remove the woody debris that was left in the floodplain.
Mr. Herrmann had further questions about his easement agreement and the engineering plans for the restoration project.
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite referenced the $7,500 settlement presented at the July Board meeting. 

Mr. Herrmann stated that he just received the settlement agreement and did not have time to review the agreement with his Attorney. It was noted that Attorney Tonigan was not present.

Mr. Herrmann stated that it was his understanding that he was going to be provided Village assistance with engineering and permitting matters concerning his driveway. 

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite stated that it was his understanding that the Board’s intention was that the $7,500 was all-inclusive and that Mr. Herrmann’s engineering services would be coordinated with the Village but not an expense of the Village. Mr. Herrmann stated that he believed there was a misunderstanding.

President Pino suggested that Mr. Herrmann schedule a meeting with the Village and his Attorney to further discuss the matter. Attorney Braithwaite noted that he could not meet with Mr. Herrmann unless his attorney was present.
Mr. Herrmann explained that he previously requested the as-built plans for the project prior to the June 2013 rain event; however, has not received the plans.

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite stated that Mr. Herrmann was entitled to view the engineering plans as a citizen and recommended providing copies of the plans. Mr. Herrmann explained his predicament with allowing the Village access to his property and referenced his easement agreement with the Village. Attorney Braithwaite stated that Mr. Herrmann should convey the issue to his attorney.
President Pino stated that the Village could amend Mr. Herrmann’s release agreement to allow work to be done on his property due to the alleged occurrence and suggested that Mr. Herrmann complete a Freedom of Information Act Request Form to obtain the engineering plans.
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that a new element was being raised as the draft settlement agreement was not intended to deprive Mr. Herrmann of the continuing Flint Creek restoration work. 

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve the additional expenses for the Reach 2 and Reach 3 project sites of the Flint Creek Restoration project in the amount of $13,000; seconded by Trustee Andrew.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved. 

2.            Proposal to flag portions of Eton Park for walking trail
It was noted that the Board was provided a proposal from Land Technology, Inc. in the amount of $2,000 for a boundary check and construction staking of the unimproved portion of North Hill and Hawthorn Roads right of way from the creek to Oxford Road.
Ms. Schumm explained that it would benefit the Village to have the pathway surveyed in order to identify Village boundaries. It was noted that the survey is solely a “perimeter” survey and that the Village’s boundaries would be flagged. The survey includes the right-of-way that connects to Oxford Road.

Jane Farrell, Parks and Recreation (P&R) Commission Chairman, addressed the Board and noted her concerns of the proposed walking path to Eton Park. Ms. Farrell explained that the P&R Commission is concerned about future maintenance costs. She also noted that the responsibilities for maintenance of the proposed pathway would fall upon the P&R Commission members and would be in addition to their current duties. She highlighted the shortage of current volunteers on Village Commissions. 

President Pino noted that the Village has increased the P&R budget each year, and would like to continue to do so, as the Commission is an important function of the Village. 

Ms. Farrell noted that there has been several complaints about suspicious activity in Eton Park.

Village Clerk Kathy Nelander stated that she has contacted the Lake County Sheriff to inquire about the suspicious activity. Trustee Boland suggested contacting the Deputy Chief of Patrol.

Trustee Andrew discussed recent vandalism within the Village and highlighted the importance of night time police patrol or the possibility of using surveillance equipment. 

Ms. Farrell stated that surveillance cameras have been discussed during the P&R Commission meetings. President Pino requested that the P&R Commission consider surveillance equipment in Eton Park and make a recommendation to the Board.
President Pino distributed a monthly police report from the Village of Campton Hills for the Board’s review.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve the proposal from Land Technology, Inc. in the amount of not to exceed $2,000 for a perimeter survey for the proposed walking path to Eton Park; seconded by Trustee Andrew.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved.

Lastly, Ms. Schumm stated that she met with a resident at Brookside Road/Eton Drive about log jams in the creek which are too big for residents to remove. She would like to obtain bids in order to remove the logs and present it at the September Board meeting. 

President Pino agreed; however; requested that Ms. Schumm present pictures of the log jams. 

F. 
Volunteers Needed: Village Treasurer, plus four vacancies on the Environmental & Health
Commission

President Pino asked the Board to consider residents who might be interested in filling the vacancies.

G.
Motion to authorize the Village President and Village Attorney to take any and all appropriate action relative to the Bridge Construction work initiated by the property owners of 443, 444, 446 Signal Hill Road without a permit

It was noted that information was submitted by Ruekert-Mielke regarding the public safety concern for residents located at 443, 444, 446 Signal Hill Road and visitors to the properties.
Al Stefan, Village Engineer, Ruekert-Mielke, addressed the Board. He explained that he was contacted by the Village about construction being performed at an access driveway for the properties located at 443, 444, & 446 Signal Hill Road that had the potential to endanger the safety of the general public. He explained that a contractor excavated the culvert pipe under the drive with a backhoe and exposed the bridge abutment. A stop work order was posted on 8/23/13 in order to investigate matter.

Village Engineer Stefan discussed the issues to be resolved which included:

· Construction without a permit

· Potential Violations – Stormwater Management Commission/Army Corps of Engineers

· Bridge/Culvert Issues 

Village Engineer Stefan added that it would benefit the Village/residents to expedite the project as quickly as possible to restore access to the owners and that a meeting be scheduled as soon as possible.

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite noted that the Lake Zurich Fire/Rescue Department raised an issue in 2011 concerning the width of the private driveway providing access to 443, 444, & 446 Signal Hill Road and the structural integrity of the bridge. The Village provided a response letter to the residents regarding the issues as raised by the Lake Zurich Fire/Rescue Department. 
John Battin, 446 Signal Hill Road, and Bill Hunter, 444 Signal Hill Road, addressed the Board. Mr. Battin stated that their calculations reflect that the structure should withstand approximately 60-70,000 lbs. of load. 
Mr. Battin noted for the record that the Lake Zurich Fire/Rescue Department previously recommended that the access driveway be a width of approximately 20 feet.

Mr. Hunter stated that he owns a foundry machinery company and previously consulted with his staff of mechanical engineers regarding the design and subsequent maintenance of the bridge.

Mr. Hunter explained that that the June 2013 rain event took out the culvert from under the bridge. Their intention was to clear out the debris under the concrete steel beam in order to access the damage from the storm.

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that a Special Service Area would be an option to finance the cost of the road and bridge improvements as the payments would be added to these residents’ annual real estate tax bills.
It was noted that the Village would coordinate a meeting with the residents to further discuss/resolve the matter. The residents are seeking to resolve the matter quickly.
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite recommended that the Board pass a motion authorizing the Village President to implement correction of the situation.

Motion: Trustee Boland moved that the Village Board authorize the Village President to take appropriate action in the public interest relative to the bridge construction work for the properties located at 443, 444, & 446 Signal Hill Road; seconded by Trustee Smith.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved.

H. 
Village Update 

President Pino provided a brief update on the Miller Road project. He thanked Lake County Board Member Nick Sauer for his efforts in postponing construction on IL Route 22 on the portion being utilized for Miller Road detour. 
VII.
REPORTS BY BOARD OF TRUSTEES

A. 
Trustee Jackie Andrew
Trustee Andrew reported on the activities of the Parks & Recreation Commission. 

B.  
Trustee Pete Boland
Trustee Boland had no report. 

C. 
Trustee Martin Pais
Trustee Pais reported that the Plan Commission continues to work on revisions to the Village’s Comprehensive Plan. 

D. 
Trustee Todd Smith
Trustee Smith had no report. 
E.
Trustee Lawrence Weiner

Trustee Weiner was absent.     
VIII. 
CLOSED SESSION 
There was no closed session.
IX.
OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business to discuss.
X.
NEW BUSINESS
Trustee Andrew noted that it would benefit the Village to have a representative from each commission attend Board meetings in order to facilitate better communication. She requested that the commission members be notified that the agenda now includes a “Village Commission Member Comment” section. 

Trustee Boland noted that there are Commission Chairs that regularly attend the Board meetings.

President Pino stated that he has concern about making Board meeting attendance mandatory for commission members.

Trustee Pais suggested that commission members attend solely if there is an issue pertaining to their commission.

XI. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the Board, Trustee Boland moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Trustee Andrew. The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 9:02 p.m. President Pino declared the meeting adjourned.

These Minutes were approved by the Board at a meeting held September 25, 2013.
Attest:________________________ 

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
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